
TOWN COUNCIL MEETING

June 20, 2011
I. CALL TO ORDER

The regular meeting of the Jamestown Town Council was called to order at 7:02 p.m. in the Jamestown Town Hall Rosamond A. Tefft Council Chambers at 93 Narragansett Avenue by Council Vice President Bowen. 

II. ROLL CALL

Town Council members present:

Michael Schnack, President

Robert Bowen, Vice President

William H. Murphy

Michael G. White

Ellen Winsor

Also present:

Bruce R. Keiser, Town Administrator

Peter D. Ruggiero, Town Solicitor

Cheryl A. Fernstrom, Town Clerk

III. AWARDS, PRESENTATIONS AND ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to move this agenda item to later in the meeting when Chief Tighe arrives. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 

IV. COUNCIL SITTING AS ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE LICENSING BOARD

All approvals for licenses and permits are subject to the resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures as well as, when applicable, proof of insurance.  
None.
V. CONSENT AGENDA

An item on the Consent Agenda need not be removed for simple clarification or correction of typographical errors.  Approval of the Consent Agenda shall be equivalent to approval of each item as if it had been acted upon separately.
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to approve the Consent Agenda. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

The Consent Agenda approved consists of the following:  
A) Adoption of Town Council Minutes:

1) May 16, 2011 (regular meeting)

2) May 16, 2011 (executive session)

3) May 23, 2011 (workshop)

4) June 6, 2011 (financial town meeting)

5) June 8, 2011 (regular meeting)

B) Bills and Payroll

C) Minutes from Boards, Commissions and Committees:

1) 
Jamestown Bike Path Design Committee (04/12/2011)

2) 
Jamestown Board of Canvassers (05/23/2011)

3) 
Jamestown Buildings and Facilities Committee (02/16/2011)

4) 
Jamestown Buildings and Facilities Committee (04/20/2011)

5) 
Jamestown Buildings and Facilities Committee (05/18/2011)

6) 
Jamestown Committee on LNG Threat (04/26/2011)

7) 
Jamestown Committee on LNG Threat (05/18/2011)

8) 
Jamestown Harbor Commission (04/13/2011)

9) 
Jamestown Planning Commission (04/20/2011)

10) 
Jamestown Planning Commission (05/04/2011)

11) 
Jamestown Planning Commission (05/18/2011)

12) 
Jamestown Tree Preservation & Protection Committee (04/19/2011)

13) 
Jamestown Zoning Board of Review (04/26/2011) 

D)
Proclamations & Resolutions from other Rhode Island cities and towns


E)
CRMC Notices


1)
Notice of proposed amendments to RI Coastal Resources Management 


Program: C.2 Residential Boating Prerequisites, public hearing 07/12/2011


2)
June 2011 Amended Calendar

F)
Abatements/Addenda of Taxes

VI. EXECUTIVE SESSION ANNOUNCEMENT

The Town Council may seek to go in Executive Session to discuss the following items: 

A) Pursuant to RIGL§42-46-5(a) Subsection (2) pending litigation (Clancy v ZBR) and personnel issues  
VII. COUNCIL, ADMINISTRATOR, SOLICITOR,

COMMISSION/COMMITTEE COMMENTS & REPORTS

A) Town Administrator’s Report. Mr. Keiser reported the Charter Review Committee will hold its organizational meeting on Wednesday, June 22nd at 5:00 p.m. in the Town Hall Conference Room.  
B) Town Council Liaison Reports 

1) Committee on LNG Threat: Robert Bowen. Vice President Bowen reported that Weaver’s Cove Energy rescinded its application to construct and operate an LNG terminal and unloading berth in Mount Hope Bay. Weaver’s Cove President and CEO Gordon Shearer cited economic instability in the LNG market for the decision. The official documents have not been filed on the FERC website as of today. The Congress of Councils scheduled for July 7th in Newport is still on. Fall River Solicitor Steve Torres and Dianne Phillips are both cautiously optimistic. All parties are waiting for final confirmation. 
2) Conservation Commission: Ellen Winsor. Councilor Winsor reported the Conservation Commission voted at their last meeting to address the proposed zoning change to OS-1 to accommodate a wind turbine at Taylor Point. Conservation Chair Carol Trocki is in attendance. The proposed location is designated ‘conservation preserve’. The Commission has concerns regarding the precedent-setting nature of the proposed zoning change and potential future impacts to conservation and open space protection efforts. They support efforts to expand renewable energy, including wind energy. President Schnack commented the proposed wind turbine area is currently a parking lot. Councilor Winsor commented the proposed area extends beyond the parking lot towards Potters Cove. She also commented on the excellent pro-active planning on the Town’s part by establishing the OS-1 and OS-2 designations in the Zoning Ordinance. Conservation Commission Chair Carol Trocki asked for confirmation the Council has not reached a consensus on the wind turbine location and requested further opportunity for public discussion in the event a proposal to alter Zoning was pursued. The Procaccianti Group violation before CRMC since November 2009 with eight continuances was referenced. The Conservation Commission wants full compliant restoration of the area. The Commission seeks CRMC and Town Council support to bring this issue to resolution.  
VIII. PUBLIC HEARINGS.
A) Proposed Amendment of the Jamestown Code of Ordinances: Chapter 78 Waterways, ARTICLE II. HARBOR MANAGEMENT ORDINANCE; Sec. 78-24 Harbor and Mooring Area Boundaries and Sec. 78-27 Regulated Activities; (duly advertised in the Jamestown Press on June 9, 2011)

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to open the Public Hearing for amendment of Chapter 78, Article II Harbor Management Ordinance, Sec. 78-24 and Sec. 78-27. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

Council Comments. Councilor Winsor commented the first section features Dutch Harbor and the conservation zone. It was separated so it could be addressed quickly and the area protected in a timely manner.
Public Comments. Ed McGuirl. Harbor Commission Member. Mr. McGuirl commented this is a very sensitive area. The Harbor Commission’s intent was to separate this section so that it would be addressed quickly and in case there was a problem adopting the entire ordinance. It is a good idea to protect this area, and it sets a precedent that if changes are needed this may be an appropriate format. Harbor worked with Conservation on this. The amendment does not interfere with Coast Guard regulations. Harbor would like to expedite this segment. 
Mike de Angeli. Harbor Commission Chair. Mr. de Angeli commented this amendment would prohibit anchoring in Conservation Zones and prohibit rafting of multiple boats. 
James Quinn. Stern Street. Mr. Quinn commented on the extensive size of the Conservation Zones and asked what would happen during severe weather conditions. President Schnack delineated the area for Mr. Quinn.  Harbor Master Sam Patterson informed him that during a storm or other severe weather condition all harbor areas are open for safety concerns, including Conservation Zones, and no one would be stopped from anchoring during such conditions by the Town or the Coast Guard. 
Councilor Winsor commented in an emergency this area would be available. The Harbor Commission and Conservation Commission believe the area needs protection, and that is why this amendment is proposed for adoption.

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to close the Public Hearing. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

A motion was made by Ellen Winsor with second by Michael White to adopt the amendment to Chapter 78, Waterways, ARTICLE II HARBOR MANAGEMENT ORDINANCE, Sec. 78-24 Harbor and Mooring Area Boundaries and Sec. 78-27 Regulated Activities, as advertised in the Jamestown Press on June 9, 2011. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
Chief Tighe is now in attendance.

III. AWARDS, PRESENTATIONS AND ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

A) Proclamations
1) No. 2011-19 Honoring Jamestown Police Chief Thomas P. Tighe. The Proclamation was read by Councilor Murphy.

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to adopt Proclamation No. 2011-19 Honoring Police Chief Thomas P. Tighe. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 

[Applause with standing ovation] Chief Tighe was thanked for his 44 years of service by the Council.
B) Proposed Amendment of the Jamestown Code of Ordinances: Chapter 78 Waterways, ARTICLE II. HARBOR MANAGEMENT ORDINANCE; (duly advertised in the Jamestown Press on June 9, 2011)

A motion was made by Ellen Winsor with second by Michael White to open the Public Hearing for amendment of Chapter 78, Article II Harbor Management Ordinance. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

Council Comments. President Schnack referenced the revision to Page 22 Line 42 (c) Conflicts of interest that will now read “All members of the Harbor Administrative Staff shall adhere to the requirements of the RI Code of Ethics, set forth at Chapter 14 of Title 36 of the RI General Laws, as amended, and all regulations promulgated by the RI Ethics Commission.”

Public comments. Bill Munger. Cole Street. Conanicut Marine Services. Mr. Munger stated he is speaking for 160 boating families who access the bay through Conanicut Marine. He has two concerns. Page 1 Goals (2) To distribute equitably the burdens and benefits of harbor management and development among commercial mooring operators, private mooring owners, other groups or individuals with special interests in the water and the waterfront, and the town. He referenced Page 21 Sec. 78-26 (e) Finances; budget. The language was revised to remove the across the board 10% contribution from the annual budget towards the town harbor/waterfront facilities capital account. It is his opinion the Ordinance now targets families who access the bay through boatyard infrastructure, burdening them with higher fees for projects that benefit the whole town. This is unfair and does not fit the goal of “distribute equitably the burdens and benefits. . .” It will contribute to boatyard extinction, as the industry is not immune to the pressures of the bay. The marine industry has been impacted and is shrinking; once very vibrant, it is now in jeopardy. He would like an explanation of “the greater burden.” There must be a rationale. Boatyards are not tax exempt, not private, available to the public, and not supported by public funding. How can boatyards be considered a higher burden than private moorings? Boatyard guests use infrastructure with its own services, not public services. 
The other objection is Goal (3) To remain consistent with the authorities granted the town under 46-4-6.9 of the General Laws of Rhode Island. . . The State enabling legislation gives the town the authority to collect fees to govern a portion of State waters, and we all wish to be consistent with its intent. Mr. Munger referenced the fight from 1999 to 2002 when boaters were under attack for items not mooring related, which we don’t want to revisit. The language that was struck, “The Harbor Management account shall be maintained exclusively for the management and development of harbor management programs, except that the Harbor Commission shall contribute annually not more than ten percent of its annual budget . . .” should be put back in. That was determined to be the fairest way to augment the capital account with mooring fee money. They must remain segregated to keep everyone honest. This is the only fair way. In addition, Harbor infrastructure is not defined and should be. He offers his time to assist with resolving any issues with the ordinance revision.  

Steve DeVoe. Clinton Avenue. Jamestown Boatyard. Mr. DeVoe commented on Section (e) Finances; budget, which defines revenues and how they are split. It doesn’t define what Harbor Management is responsible for. We have no control over the capital side of the budget or the revenues. This is a faulty process. 

Council Comments. Councilor Winsor stated she bought into the argument that Harbor finances needed to be altered to provide funding for capital expenditures. She now supports the old formula of the 10% of proceeds being contributed for capital expenditures. She believes there should be a separation of powers between the Council, Town Administrator and citizen-run Commissions. She expressed concern the new language may allow the Council to change the capital structure in a way that burdens the boatyard owners and managers so that they have a hard time grasping their capital expenditures and cash flow. This is too open ended. There is no capital plan delineated as to what properties fall under the Town’s jurisdiction and what falls under Harbor. This is not the way to go about a budget. Councilor Winsor commented the Council voted to spend $140,000 for part of a wall that is not even on the Town engineering plan. She feels this should be avoided by going back to the old ordinance. The broader tax base should carry more of the capital burden. The Council instructed Harbor to have a subcommittee to determine what assets are under Town responsibility and Harbor responsibility for repair. Money was spent without Harbor knowledge. The way the ordinance is written can open a Pandora’s box. She agrees with most of the changes, but not the financial aspect of the revisions. The letter to the Town Council from Harbor Chair Michael de Angeli was referenced. 
Councilor White stated a definition of Harbor Management v. Town Infrastructure is needed. The Harbor Commission hasn’t been hesitant to ask the Town Council for Town funding. When the Town asks for funding from Harbor, it is a crime. It was irritating that Harbor sent a letter outlining their views to the newspaper at the same time they sent it to the Council. It is difficult to make a decision on the 10% or an alternate funding option. He understands the non-resident fee is twice the resident fee, and this is standard statewide. The debate should continue regarding the responsibilities of the Town v. Harbor and how they should be split. He uses the wall in front of his building as an example and how it would be treated if it were knocked down by waves during a severe storm. We do need to be more specific in defining the two funds.

Councilor Murphy stated the focus is the on the finance section. He didn’t like the old 10% formula, and the new one is almost unmanageable. He feels the ordinance should not define how the money is to be spent. He does not feel that mooring fees should be used only for moorings. All money from Fort Getty does not have to stay there. The assets are owned by the taxpayers of Jamestown. Goal (1) is “To regulate uses and activities within the waters of the town, as described herein; to protect the coastal environment; to minimize user conflicts; to maximize the efficient use of both the water space and town-owned waterfront consistent with the other goals expressed herein; and to maintain and improve public access to and from the waters of the town for the benefit of all user groups, including residents and non-residents with or without boats, who seek to use town waters for passive and active recreation.” Councilor Murphy stated his access is 
standing on the pier and walking along the seawall. He was not pleased with the Harbor letter in the newspaper and the statement the Town Council was using Harbor funds for road repair. The Harbor funds were used to repair the seawall, which was being washed away, to prevent the water from going out to the road. He would like a rewrite of the finance section to remove any language dictating how the funds should be used, as budgets are proposed by the Town Council, in conjunction with the Town Administrator, the Harbor Commission and Finance Director, according to the five-year capital plan.  
Vice President Bowen thanked the Harbor Commission for their three-year effort in rewriting the Ordinance. It may not be perfect, but it is a good balance, a good first shot. We learned the 10% set aside was inadequate to fund any effort on Harbor infrastructure. The intent of the increased non-resident mooring fees was to be set aside for infrastructure. We made an adjustment to resident mooring fees to be more in line with other communities. He doesn’t feel there should be two separate accounts – operating and facilities – for Harbor. Councilor Bowen commented on Page 12 Transfer of private moorings, transfer Line 4 and recommended removing “sibling”. Page 15 line 22 under forfeiture of mooring space specifies 20 days during the course of a calendar year. Why 20 days instead of 30 days? Recent appeals of forfeiture (18) before the Harbor Commission were referenced. He would like input from Harbormaster Sam Patterson    
Harbormaster Sam Patterson stated he thought it should be 30 days to make the system work. Harbor Commission Chair Mike de Angeli stated it was a compromise.  Councilor Murphy commented most appeals were turned over at the hearing. It is easier to get someone who is docked longer. Per Mr. Patterson, after 30 days a boat is more visible. A temporary grace period was discussed. We don’t want to take moorings away, but want them to be used properly. 

Mike de Angeli stated moorings can be used anytime during the year. The mooring permit begins in April.  
President Schnack commented on Page 12 line 4 transferring a mooring. He doesn’t understand adding “sibling” and feels this should mirror CRMC regulations allowing only one transfer, as this is not inherited property. A child into boating should put their name on the waiting list. Page 10 line 24 Leased vessels allows the mooring holder only to use the vessel on a regular basis, with monitoring by the Harbormaster. 
President Schnack commented on Page 10 line 50 for Commercial mooring application procedures changing the renewal date from June 15 to July 15. Mr. de Angeli stated this was done because the list of commercial mooring holders is not available until July. 
President Schnack agreed with Councilor Murphy on the 10% set aside, and also agreed a budget can’t be developed if capital expenses are unknown. Neglecting capital needs is part of the problem, because maintenance is not being done. A great deal of money has been spent on East Ferry because we avoided the capital needs. He disagrees with Councilor Winsor’s balance of power issue. The power lies with the Town Council, who appoints the Harbor Commission to be advisory in nature. No branch of government appoints a commission and then shares power with it. He has a problem with the budget section and segregating the lease money and putting it in a capital maintenance account. The Town should budget for a capital maintenance account, and Harbor infrastructure needs to be designated. He visited Racquet Road, and the seawall is caving in. The wall holds back water, and it is part of Harbor. He is in favor of passing most of the Ordinance except for Page 4 line 12 and the section on finance. We need a budget and capital plan before we can go forward. The mooring rates were only nominally increased, and this will not prevent him or other boaters from using their boats.  
Councilor Winsor heard that Bill Munger stated he is willing to address Harbor infrastructure needs if he knows how the properties are delineated and the how responsibilities are defined. The boatyard operators are very supportive of infrastructure and they want to know what it is so they can plan. The Harbor subcommittee needs to finish their work. She advocates leaving finances as they are, everyone finish the process, and then determine a percent based on a known. She supports the efforts of the Harbor Commission.  

President Schnack stated everyone is working on the same goal, just coming at it in a different manner. We don’t want to pass this piecemeal. We have a consensus on most of this.  

Councilor Murphy would like to leave the public hearing open and have the Town Administrator, Harbor Commission, and Director review the ordinance and bring it back for the second July meeting.  

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to leave the Harbor Ordinance Amendment Public Hearing open and continue it to the July 18th Town Council Meeting at 7:00 p.m.    

Discussion. President Schnack will not be here, but will forward his comments. Solicitor Ruggiero stated if the President wants to be here for the deliberation and vote, the public hearing could be continued to the first meeting in August. The perpetual transfer of moorings should be reviewed. This is not supported by CRMC. South Kingstown never allowed moorings to be passed down, and this year a one-time transfer was added to their ordinance. It should be limited to a one-time transfer. Mike de Angeli commented on the long mooring waiting list and the family transfer would make it shorter. The Council feels the 20 day limit is fine; if it doesn’t work it can be addressed next year. The mooring waiting list is usually 10 years. The transfer of moorings and Section 6 (e) Finance need to be reviewed at the public hearing continuation. Town Administrator Keiser understands the issues and will work with the Harbor Commission. Mr. Keiser referenced the language regarding how funds should be allocated and the proposed Capital Plan. The current proposal would result in a $59,000 reduction in the operating budget, unless mooring fees were increased to make up the difference. Discussion continued on funding issues.     

 Back to vote on the motion. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
Amendments will be posted prior to the July 18th meeting for review of the language.

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to move Agenda Item IX. A) Resolutions to the next item to be addressed prior to the Ordinance revisions. 

Discussion. Councilor Winsor feels this is backwards. 

Back to the vote on the motion. Michael Schnack, Robert Bowen and Michael White vote in the affirmative, Ellen Winsor votes in the negative, William Murphy recuses and files the appropriate form. Motion passes by a majority vote in the affirmative.  
IX. ORDINANCES AND RESOLUTIONS
A)        Resolutions

1)
No. 2011-20: Assumption of Emergency Response Services by Jamestown Fire Department. Council President Schnack read the Resolution. 

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to adopt Resolution No. 2011-20 Assumption of Emergency Response Services by Jamestown Fire Department. 
Discussion. Councilor Winsor asked the Solicitor for the reasons for recusal. 

Back to the vote on the motion. Michael Schnack, Robert Bowen and Michael White vote in the affirmative, Ellen Winsor votes in the negative, William Murphy recuses and files the appropriate form. Motion passes by a majority vote in the affirmative.  
VIII. PUBLIC HEARINGS, continued

C) Proposed Amendment of the Jamestown Code of Ordinances:  Chapter 26 Fire Prevention and Protection, ARTICLE II. FIRE DEPARTMENT; (duly advertised in the Jamestown Press on June 9, 2011) 

A motion was made by Michael White with second by Robert Bowen to open the Public Hearing for amendment of Chapter 26, Article II Fire Department. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

Council Comments. Town Administrator Keiser stated Solicitor Ruggiero wrote the ordinance revisions to reflect the expansion of emergency medical services and the related housekeeping issues.  
Public Comments. James Bryer. Clinton Avenue. JFD Chief. Chief Bryer stated the revisions are basically housekeeping in nature. He referenced minor changes, including the age to join (18), number of members (removed) and number of pumper companies revised (three). Also added to Section 26-21 “. . . except that any emergency medical services company which may be formed shall be composed of one captain and two lieutenants . . .”
Clement Napolitano. Reservoir Circle. Mr. Napolitano asked if this means that EMS continues to function (Page 3 line 3). He was informed it defines the status of a member of JEMS prior to the merger with JFD (grandfathering) and allows for service as an officer in JFD. 
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to close the Public Hearing. Michael Schnack, Robert Bowen, William Murphy and Michael White voted in the affirmative. Ellen Winsor voted in the negative. Motion passes by a majority vote in the affirmative.  
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to adopt the amendment to Chapter 26 Fire Prevention and Protection ARTICLE II FIRE DEPARTMENT, as advertised in the Jamestown Press on June 9th. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
D) Proposed Amendment of the Jamestown Code of Ordinances: Chapter 66 Taxation and Finance, ARTICLE III. TAX EXEMPTIONS AND ABATEMENTS; (duly advertised in the Jamestown Press on June 9, 2011)

A motion was made by Michael White with second by Robert Bowen to open the Public Hearing for amendment of Chapter 66, Article III Tax Exemptions and Abatements. Michael Schnack, Robert Bowen and Michael White voted in the affirmative. Ellen Winsor voted in the negative. William Murphy recuses and files the appropriate form. Motion passes by a majority vote in the affirmative.

Council comments. Town Administrator Keiser stated this amendment recognizes that the former JEMS and JFD are now providing emergency medical services through a united structure and the abatement and exemption language is revised to reflect this.  
Public comments. None
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to close the Public Hearing and adopt the amendment. 
Discussion. Councilor Winsor stated this seems like a coup d’etat or clandestine action. This is all being declared before any debate and going backwards. Councilor White stated the representatives of the two organizations, chosen by the membership, sat down with town officials, talked about the functions and agreed on duties and procedures. He knew about the negotiations and didn’t know it was clandestine. The merger and changes were taken to the members of both agencies, who voted unanimously to go forward with this merger. It seemed like all involved concentrated on what was important – the people of Jamestown. It was not clandestine at all. It was a wonderful thing, and we should go ahead and do it. President Schnack stated he is struggling with the coup d’état accusation since this was the most talked about action of the last six months, it has not been clandestine and nobody snuck anything through. The parties discussed this at length, feelings were hurt, feelings were mended and we have something we can work with together that will provide better service, with everyone getting along. Mr. Schnack stated he doesn’t know where Councilor Winsor is coming from and he is insulted by the statements. 
Town Administrator Keiser stated comprehensive changes are proposed by the ordinance amendments for policy improvement. The April workshop with the consultants from Municipal Resources, Inc. discussed deficiencies and the need for restructuring, as documented in their final report. It was clear it is time for a change. Over the next two months members of JEMS, JFD and the Police Department met 6 or 8 times. The status of those meetings and discussions were updated by him at every Town Council meeting. This was not clandestine, did not come out of the blue and was not a coup d’état. A merger was hammered out after much give-and-take with JEMS and JFD leadership, followed by the membership. The plan was approved by a unanimous vote of both non-profit organizations, and many are enthusiastic about joining one agency.  Benefits of the new agency include: over 40 licensed EMTs, improved control over operations, accountability, better training and standards, better coordination of volunteers, oversight, quality assurance, enhanced revenues, eliminate conflict and duplication of service rolls, expansion of volunteer involvement and reduced turnover of personnel. We should all be proud of this cooperative effort, which will result in consistent pre-hospital patient care. The merger will require ordinance revisions, management restructuring and revised incentive plans. Language changes address modifications to JFD’s scope of responsibilities and authorize JFD to deliver EMS services.  
The new EMS Company will be led by Deputy Chief Howard Tighe, elected by vote of JEMS and JFD, with second in command Janine Tatzel as Captain, along with two Lieutenants elected from the JEMS membership. This is a true merger of the agencies, not a takeover. A summary of the duties of each officer followed. Deputy Chief Tighe will continue to perform his previous JFD duties. Captain Tatzel will also attend meetings with Newport Hospital and RIDOH as needed. EMS staffing will improve, with 12-hour shifts Monday through Friday and 6-hour shifts Saturday and Sunday. Each shift will have 3 EMT’s and one Driver (18 shifts per week, 936 shifts per year). Compensation will include $26.00 for the EMT in charge, $22.00 for the two EMT crew members and $15.00 for the Driver per shift, for $85.00 per shift for an annual cost of $79,560 (if fully staffed), with an increase of $91,560 over current budget allocation. This will result in a state-of-the-art quality assurance/quality control department, as required by law. A QA/QC Committee, consisting of the JFD Deputy Chief, EMS Captain, Registered ER Nurse from Newport Hospital and EMT-Cardiac serving on the RIDOH Ambulance Advisory Board will oversee all actions and report their findings on a monthly basis. Newport Hospital ER Medical Director Dr. Glenn Hebel will serve as a consultant on medical procedures, policies and training. The ER Nurse and EMTC will receive a $1,200 stipend, and Dr. Hebel will receive a $500 retainer. The total cost for the EMS reorganization is broken down as follows:



Deputy Chief (Howard Tighe)
$45,500



EMS Captain



$  2,000



Incentive Plan



$19,560



QA/QC



$  2,900


Total




$69,960



Less JEMS Commander stipend 
$20,000



Total New Cost


$49,960

This is 2.5 cents on the tax rate, or $8.00 per year per average household, which is very reasonable. 
For JFD costs will remain the same but shifted around ($1,986 less than approved in the FY2011-2012 Budget). Chief Bryer will assume 90% of the Fire Marshall duties, added to his part time Fire Chief Compensation of $27,000, for a total compensation of $50,000 for serving as Fire Chief and Primary Fire Marshall. Deputy Chiefs Texiera and Gladding will receive $20.00 per hour for services rendered in the Chief’s absence, proposed at $2,000. This is reasonable compared with other communities. You don’t get top notch staff without paying for it. To consider ALS in the future (only two communities do not have ALS), we need a very reliable basic EMS level of care, which we do not have at present. Many hours were spent on the reorganization proposal, and with the changes outlined, will move us in that direction. This was not clandestine. This is an evolution of EMS services for Jamestown, resulting in a service we can be proud of. Mr. Keiser was thanked for his summation. 
Back to vote on motion. Michael Schnack, Robert Bowen and Michael White voted in the affirmative. Ellen Winsor voted in the negative. William Murphy recuses and filed the appropriate form. Motion passes by a majority vote in the affirmative.   

E) Proposed Amendment of the Jamestown Fire Department Emergency Medical Services Incentive Program Policies and Procedures. Councilor Murphy will participate in this vote as neither he or his wife receive any compensation from the Fire Department EMS Company.
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Robert Bowen to open the public hearing. Voted unanimously in affirmative.
Solicitor Ruggiero explained this is an updated program outlining how the EMS members of the Fire Department will be reimbursed on their incentive program, which sets forth current practices. This will provide the Finance Director with the procedures to follow. The same program exists for the firefighters.  

Council comments. Councilor Winsor commented on the Committee formed to merge JFD and JEMS. The existing MOU with JEMS required a 60 day notice for amendment of the agreement, and notice was given the old agreement would not be in effect as of June 30th. Councilor Winsor commented on the Fire Marshall position. President Schnack reminded her to focus her comments on the EMS Incentive Program. Councilor Winsor commented on the retirement, longevity and tax abatement policy for firefighters. Councilor Winsor was reminded this is the public hearing for the EMS Incentive Program, she should make comments relative to the topic on the floor, and she may make her comments on the Firefighter Incentive Program during that public hearing. Vice President Bowen commented on Page 2 the calculation for the 2 EMT’s and Driver per shift. Town Administrator Keiser stated this policy was discussed at a work session last July and reflected in this new policy. Previously two EMT’s, crew member and Driver were the standard. This allows splitting the remaining funds to recognize the responsibility of 3 members responding instead of 4 members. Councilor Winsor questioned why a member of the Board of Fire Wardens would have recommendation powers over EMT eligibility. She was informed this is due to EMS becoming part of JFD. The Fire Wardens are the officers in JFD, and they make the determination who will receive incentives and forward that information to the Finance Director. Councilor Winsor was concerned former JEMS members would be outvoted. She was informed this is all one company, and the voting is balanced. The incentive is based on shifts filled and compensation and it is not a popularity contest. 

Public Comments. Clement Napolitano. Reservoir Circle. Mr. Napolitano commented on eligibility, that the Fire Wardens would determine eligibility for EMS and the JFD Compensation Committee would determine eligibility for Fire Fighters. 
Chief Bryer stated this was the basic language. Each entity has a Compensation Committee who will bring eligible people forward based on training and runs made. Each company will ensure shifts are done as required. Councilor Winsor asked about the composition of the Compensation Committee. She was informed the Compensation Committee is appointed by the Town Council. There are two committees – one that reviews the EMS company and one that reviews the Fire company – acting in the same manner, who put forward their recommendations. Checks and balances exist, and the Committee charge needs to be updated to comply with the ordinance adopted. This only reorganizes what already exists. The EMS compensation is in the ordinance and the Fire Company compensation is outlined in the incentive program. The amendment to Chapter 66 Sec. 66-89 was referenced. Both committees will provide a list of those eligible for tax abatements. Only a little adjustment to the language is needed. Discussion continued. Councilor Murphy wanted everyone to know a Council person would not benefit from the incentive program. Discussion continued. 

Councilor Winsor commented on the “rules of retirement as adopted” on Page 3 and stated we don’t have a copy. She was informed it is in the ordinance and 25 years of service makes a member eligible for retirement. 
Clement Napolitano commented on inequities he noted. A JEMS member receives a $700 abatement and a JFD member gets a $75,000 exemption from the property value. Town Administrator Keiser stated this was changed so that both receive the $700 abatement, as property values fluctuate. Mr. Napolitano inquired if both husband and wife are members of JFD, does each get the abatement?  He was informed only one gets the tax abatement and the other would get the cash equivalent. We are off track and discussing JFD when this is the EMS incentive program public hearing. This is the first step, and changes will come as we proceed through the transition period. It should be $700, and the Town Administrator will look into this. 

Jerry Scott. Walcott Avenue. Mr. Scott commented on the EMS run personnel of 3 compared to 4 personnel per run. He was informed the runs will be manned by experienced EMT’s, supplying a better service. Per Howard Tighe JFD EMT’s will serve EMS, and other members (12) are now receiving EMT training. The experience will be there, and 95% of the EMS calls can be handled by 3 members. Other members must remain ready for a call, especially in the summer. This is all part of the quality assurance requirements and licensing. Discussion continued. 
Allen Gouveia. Spanker Street. Mr. Gouveia stated he is an EMT in Warwick with over 20 years of experience, and 3 members on an EMS call is under staffing. A serious incident requires 5 members. After stabilization, two members go on to the hospital with the patient and the other three members return to the station. 

Jerry Scott. Mr. Scott asked if consideration was given for police officers to serve as EMT’s, as often they are the first on the scene. Town Administrator Keiser stated this is under review and discussion to see if this is appropriate for Jamestown.  

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to close the Public Hearing.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.   
Vice President Bowen commented on Incentive Calculation on Page 2 “Any remaining funds per shift (i.e. shift only as 2 EMT’s instead of 3) will be evenly divided and awarded to the three remaining crew members on that shift” and stated this should be withdrawn. Town Administrator Keiser stated $85 is the shift value and it should be determined if it will be divided by 3 or 4 people. Councilor White agrees with the compensation as proposed, as the work is the same whether done by 3 or 4 people, and it is worth it. Councilor Murphy is concerned with this proposed language on the shift compensation. He is also concerned with the abatement language and feels the intent is that each (husband and wife) should receive the abatement, and it should be uniform for both policies. Councilor Winsor feels it should be consistent for both policies. There is only one Compensation Committee and one Board of Fire Wardens, so all are treated the same. President Schnack stated this should go through the Compensation Committee first before going to the Deputy Chief and Fire Wardens. Should there be a double tax incentive and should the compensation per shift be divided by the number of workers? Both should receive the same abatement. If the couple does not own real estate, it should be the $700 cash equivalent, and this should be reflected in the ordinance. Discussion of State law ensued. Per Solicitor Ruggiero if a couple volunteers for EMS and JFD both are eligible for the exemption, there is no limitation. Vice President Bowen wants to remove the language for dividing the remaining funds. President Schnack advises leaving the language in place for one year to see if it works.  There should be one Compensation Committee, so that all are treated the same, and compensation/incentive issues should go before them first. Discussion continued.  
A motion was made by Michael White with second by William Murphy adopt the proposed Jamestown Fire Department Emergency Medical Services Incentive Program Policies and Procedures with clarification of the language for a volunteer couple that if both parties serve one member will receive the abatement and one member will receive the cash equivalent of $700, and if they do not own real estate they will both receive the cash equivalent of $700, and the dividing of remaining funds language will remain in place for one year and revisited if there is a problem. Michael Schnack, Robert Bowen, William Murphy and Michael White vote in the affirmative. Ellen Winsor abstains. Motion passes by a majority vote in the affirmative. 
F) Proposed Amendment of the Jamestown Fire Department Fire Fighter Incentive Program Policies and Procedures


A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to open the Public Hearing for amendment of the Fire Fighter Incentive Program Policies and Procedures. Michael Schnack, Robert Bowen, Michael White and Ellen Winsor vote in the affirmative. William Murphy recuses and files the appropriate form. Motion passes by a majority vote in the affirmative.

Council comments. Page 2 Service incentives. There was discussion this should read $700. The $75,000 abatement is old language. President Schnack asked if this could be continued for clarification purposes. 
A motion was made by Ellen Winsor with second by Michael White to continue the Public Hearing for the Fire Fighter Incentive Program Policies and Procedures to the July 5th Town Council Meeting agenda to allow for language changes. Michael Schnack, Robert Bowen, Michael White and Ellen Winsor vote in the affirmative. William Murphy recuses. Motion passes by a majority vote in the affirmative. 
IX. ORDINANCES AND RESOLUTIONS
A)        Resolutions

1)
No. 2011-20: Assumption of Emergency Response Services by Jamestown Fire Department. Addressed previously.  
B) Ordinances 

1) Amendment of Jamestown Code of Ordinances: Chapter 74 Utilities, ARTICLE V. ON-SITE WASTEWATER MANAGEMENT; if favorable proceed to advertise for public hearing. Environmental Scientist/GIS Coordinator Justin Jobin was in attendance and stated the Council instructed him to prepare revisions to the ordinance to allow cesspool and substandard septic system phase-outs, incorporate new RIDEM regulations, addition of definitions and provide routine housekeeping language revisions. 
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to proceed to advertise for public hearing for amendment of the Jamestown Code of Ordinances, Chapter 74 Utilities, Article V. On-Site Wastewater Management at the July 5, 2011 Town Council Meeting. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.   

X. COMMUNICATIONS AND PETITIONS

A) Communications

1) Memorandum of Jamestown Harbor Commission re: use of Harbor Retained Earnings for infrastructure repairs

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to accept the communication. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 

2) Email of Eric Kamisher re: Proposed Harbor Ordinance Amendment Sec. 78-28-6 
(e)

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to accept the communication. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 

3) Email of Thomas and Joan Swift re: Proposed Harbor Ordinance Amendment Sec. 78-28-6(e)

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to accept the communication. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 

4) Email of Jake Farrell re: Proposed Harbor Ordinance Amendment Sec. 78-28-6(e)

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to accept the communication. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

5) Email of Robin Foote re: Proposed Harbor Ordinance Amendment Sec. 78-28-6(e)

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to accept the communication. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
6) Email of Noel Brakenhoff re: Proposed Harbor Ordinance 
Amendment Sec. 78-28-6(e)
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to accept the communication. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

7) Email of Joseph Duffy re: Proposed Harbor Ordinance Amendment

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to accept the communication. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 

8) Memorandum of Karl Seelig re: Proposed Harbor Ordinance Amendment Sec. 78-26-6(e)

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to accept the communication. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

9) Memorandum of Conservation Commission Chair Carol Lynn Trocki re: Proposed change to OS-1 Zoning to Accommodate a Wind Turbine at Taylor Point

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to accept the communication (discussed earlier). Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

10) Letter of Lowell Thomas re: Proposed Harbor Ordinance Amendment 
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to accept the communication. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

11)
Letter of Conservation Commission Chair Carol Trocki to CRMC re: PBH Realty, LLC c/o Procaccianti Group

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to accept the communication (discussed earlier). Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

XI. LICENSES AND PERMITS

A) One Day Event/Entertainment License Application

1) Applicant: 
Bridges, Inc. 

 

Event:

Bridges Employee Recreation Day

Date:
07/08/2011

Location:
Fort Getty Rembijas Pavilion

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Robert Bowen to approve the One Day Event/Entertainment License application of Bridges, Inc. subject to all town conditions. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

XII. OPEN FORUM
A) Scheduled request to address. None.

B) Non-scheduled request to address. 

Ellen Winsor. Merger of EMS/JFD. Councilor Winsor stated it is unclear to her what the Fire Marshall’s job description is. In some towns the Building Inspector covers some of the Fire Marshall duties. She is looking at the financial aspect and how much of the $23,000 needs to be devoted to this. She was informed a Fire Marshall has to be certified, not just appointed. There are two certified Fire Marshalls. If arson is expected, the State Fire Marshall investigates. Discussion of accreditation of water testing ensued and the cost for hiring a certified tester to perform such duties.  Mr. Keiser stated the Town received a waiver from RIDOH and Doug Ouellette now performs this function, due to his 20 years of experience. Councilor Winsor referenced the Fire Fighter Incentive Program Page 4 “8) Town employees who also serve in the Fire Department are not eligible for benefits accrued during those hours they are being compensated by the Town”. Howie Tighe works in Portsmouth full time and his compensation is for 35 hours in Jamestown as an EMT for $45,000. Is he working 75 hours in total? Should he be reimbursed on an on-call or hourly basis instead? The Council stated his compensation is hourly. EMT’s work 12-hour shifts with extensive time off in between shifts in Portsmouth. This is personnel and should not be discussed. Councilor Winsor stated the Town should review this. There were implied Charter changes with the tax abatement policy. Councilor Winsor was informed this was continued and there is no Town Charter revision required. Councilor Winsor questioned the Fire Marshall’s compensation at $20.00 per hour for a total of $25,000 in compensation for 1,250 Fire Marshall checks. Town Administrator Keiser explained each residential check requires a minimum of three visits, plus commercial inspections. Discussion continued.
XIII. APPOINTMENTS RESIGNATIONS AND VACANCIES
None.
XIV. UNFINISHED BUSINESS

A) Fort Getty Master Plan Implementation. Vice President Bowen placed this on the agenda. He referenced the mini charrette and the data collected that was submitted to consultant Landworks. He wanted to be sure all options were forwarded to Landworks. A workshop with the consultant is scheduled for Monday, June 27th at 6:00 p.m. This item will remain on the agenda.  
XV. NEW BUSINESS

A) Wind Turbine Moratorium. Conservation Commission Chair Carol Trock is in attendance and stated the Commission is in favor of alternative energy. However, they want the Council to take the time needed to frame an ordinance, and a moratorium would allow such time. President Schnack stated the Town Administrator confirmed there is no permitting to date. Town Administrator Keiser stated the Net Metering law passed last week giving credit at the full rate for sale of all power. We are waiting for National Grid’s response for our projects. The Federal government is looking to scoop unused ARRA funds ($750,000 grant) by the March deadline. The potential is there to lose the $750,000, but the Town will have the $500,000 from renewable energy funds. By not realizing the $750,000, we don’t have to buy American, which opens up a competitive market. This may not change the economics of the project. There is no pressure to enact a Moratorium. Carol Trocki commented on procedure and that a Special use permit is required through the Zoning Board for a wind turbine. Solicitor Ruggiero commented a wind turbine will not work everywhere on the island. Charlestown, Middletown and North Kingstown have moratoriums, and those communities have applications. The Planning Board has been requested to review a wind turbine ordinance upon completion of Comp Plan review. Lengthy discussion ensued of moratoriums. The only wind turbine contemplated in Jamestown is our own. Adjoining community wind turbines were discussed. Lengthy discussion ensued regarding disputes over view shed along adjoining town borders and resulting lawsuits in other communities. Discussion of the need for a moratorium continued.  
B) Appointment of Acting Police Chief. Town Administrator Keiser asked the Council to appoint Lt. Angela Deneault as Acting Police Chief upon the retirement of Police Chief Tighe and serve until the new Police Chief begins serving, for a period of one to two months, and assuming the same rate of pay for the Police Chief. 
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to appoint Lt. Angela Deneault as Acting Police Chief for the Town of Jamestown as recommended by Town Administrator Keiser. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

XVI. EXECUTIVE SESSION

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to enter into Executive Session pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5(a) Subsection (2) to discuss pending litigation and personnel issues. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

Pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5(a) Subsection (2) the following vote was taken by the Jamestown Town Council to enter into Executive Session to discuss pending litigation and personnel issues: Council President Schnack, Aye; Council Vice President Bowen, Aye; Councilor Murphy, Aye; Councilor White, Aye; and Councilor Winsor, Aye.    

The Jamestown Town Council reconvened its regular meeting at 10:52 p.m. The Jamestown Town Council entered into Executive Session at 10:02 p.m. by unanimous vote and that session has now ended by unanimous vote. Council President Schnack announced there were no votes taken in Executive Session.   

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to seal the Minutes of the Executive Session. Council President Schnack, Aye; Council Vice President Bowen, Aye; Councilor Murphy, Aye; Councilor White, Aye; and Councilor Winsor, Aye.  

XVII.
ADJOURNMENT

A motion was made by Michael White with second by William Murphy to adjourn the regular meeting.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

The regular meeting was adjourned at 10:54 p.m.         

Attest:


Cheryl A. Fernstrom, CMC, Town Clerk

Copies to:
Town Council (5)



Town Administrator



Town Solicitor
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